MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 20th October 2008 at the George Ward Training Centre, 7.00 p.m.
Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Elizabethe Bean; Rolf Brindle; Gregory Coombes; Chris Holmes; Don Millard; Pat Nicol; Steve Petty; Mike Sankey and Richard Wood. 
Apologies: Cllr. John Glover. 

183/08
Declarations of Interest: Cllr Steve Petty  declared an interest in the forthcoming presentation by the Melksham Climate Friendly Group as a member of the Group. Cllr. Chris Holmes declared an interest in a letter received from a Beanacre resident re development in Westlands Lane as he knew the builder. He also declared an interest in the Beanacre Play Area Lease as a member of Beanacre Church Committee.

The Council suspended Standing Orders for a period of public participation.
184/08
Public Participation(1) 

a) Highways Work, Bank Street: County and District Cllr. Roy While referred to the current County highway works in Bank Street Melksham  which  was causing problems for traders. The work was originally scheduled to take  12 weeks, but as a result of protests from local organisations, including the Town and Parish Council,  County Highways had now agreed to split the work into two periods and complete it after Christmas so that trade was not adversely affected 

b) Economic recession- help with Council tax: Cllr. While explained WWDC was very mindful of problems people were having paying the bills, due to the economic downturn and was encouraging people to get in touch for help.
c) Planning applications – proposed changes: Cllr. While expressed sympathy with local councils’ concerns about a Unitary Authority proposal for the power to call in contentious planning applications to be restricted to local members only. He explained that, up to now, West Wiltshire had differed from other districts in enabling local councils to ask for a planning application to be considered by the Planning Committee. While he understood WCC concerns to standardise the process across the county, sometimes local members were unavailable when needed. He advised the Parish Council to join the group of other local councils who were protesting about this proposal

 The Council re-convened.

185/08
Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning applications:

MWO8 02795 Still, Slades Farm, Whitley. Proposed stable block & yard.  Revised proposal to change stable block approved 6th Feb 2006 -05/02921

Comment:  No objections 

MW08  02412   Mr. & Mrs Peaple,17 Ashley Close, Whitley.  Proposed rear conservatory.

Comments: The Parish Council is unhappy that the proposed conservatory is too large for the size of dwelling and will occupy the whole of the back garden, and block valuable light from the garden of the adjacent dwelling.

It was noted that the following revised  application had come in on 6th October and had been considered at the Informal Meeting held that evening. (see recommended comments at Min. 182/08) 
MW08  02807 Scott, 25 The Copse, Beanacre. Provision of 1 new dwelling chalet bungalow

Resolved: The Parish Council submit the comments made on 6th October and no further comments be made
186/08
Planning Committee Minutes, 29th September: Resolved: The Minutes of this meeting be approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record with the following amendment:

Min. 172/08 line 2, amend to “Land adjoining 25 Halifax Road”

187/08
Arising from Min. 174/08 (3) Village Hall, Berryfield – Renewal: Cllr. Petty informed that there had only been one written objection to the renewal application. He expressed concern that although the application had been lodged for two months it had not yet been determined. The Chairman asked Cllr. Roy While to take up this matter with the Planning Officer. 

The Council suspended Standing Orders to enable Cllr. Roy While to speak
188/08
Public Participation (2) 


Village Hall, Berryfield – Renewal: Cllr While informed that local District Councillors fully supported the application and he would contact the Planning Officer to find out when it was being determined.

The Council re-convened.

189/08
Arising from Min. 175/08
(c) Wilts School of Gymnastics Presentation: The Chairman informed that at the Presentation on 5th October, he had raised the issue of the high cost of new signs for the Gymnastics School with WCC leader Jane Scott. Cllr. Scott had agreed the signs were over prices and had agreed to investigate the matter. She  had suggested that WCC match fund contributions made by the Town and Parish Council. At the event one girl had broken her ankle and although trainers had rung for an ambulance, no ambulance turned up after 90 minutes. Eventually the girl had to taken by car to Chippenham. The injured girl had been training for the 2012 Olympics. It was very poor that there was no MIU nearby. The Melksham School was becoming a prestigious Training centre for what would be one of the biggest gymnastics events held in Europe. Cllr. Nicol  informed that all ambulance calls were individually assessed and if there was an ambulance shortage, those available attended on the more serious injuries. Cllr. Millard informed that sometimes people did not give a correct description of an injury. 

Resolved: The Council contact WCC Leader Jane Scott to find out about the signs.

190/08
Arising from Min. 177/08
 Pavilion Youth Club Award: The Chairman displayed the Phoenix Trophy given to Bowerhill Youth Club for being the most resurgent club in Wiltshire. As the citation mentioned the Parish Council it was agreed a copy of the trophy would be included in the Quality Council application. Melksham News had taken a photo.

191/08
Arising from Min.178/08  Pavilion and Security: The Chairman reported that the alarm needed a new fuse and battery and would shortly be operating again. It covered the youth club end of the building.
192/08
Planning Correspondence

(i) Tree Preservation Order Register: The Clerk reported that Teresa had now produced a fully-updated Register. It appeared that three requests for TPOs had not been properly processed:- a) for TPOs on 4 willows and 1 Field Maple on land between Snarlton Lane and Sandridge Common  b) for a TPO on 2 Oak trees in the back garden of 17 Wellington Drive  c) for TPOs on 5 Lime Trees, 4 Crab Apples, 1 Montary Cypress, 1 Cherry, 1 Hawthorn and some Mountain Ash trees in the area of Blenheim Park Green. So far, only the Limes had been listed. Following discussion it was agreed to re-apply for these trees to be listed. It was also agreed to re-apply for  TPOs for the Oak  on the western boundary of the Sports Field and for the 2 Oaks behind 28 and 30 Kittyhawk Close.   Cllr. Wood  reported that he had examined the Oak which had to be felled at Bowerhill and it appeared rotten down to ground level. He requested that the Council list the tree adjacent to Oak. This was agreed.   The Chairman reported that when the tree consultant had examined the Oak he had fallen into a huge cavity. 
Resolved: 1. The Council re-apply for TPOs on trees which had not been properly processed, as detailed above and on the Oaks numbered 19 and 20 in the Register (Kittyhawk Close and Sports Field).  2. The Council  apply for  a TPO on the tree next to the fallen Oak. 3.  The Council place the Tree Register on the Council website.
(ii) Development on land adjacent Orchard House, Shaw Hill: The Council noted a copy letter of objection from a resident.
(iii) Waste Core Strategy Examination: The Council noted a letter from Programme Officer Ian Kemp.

(iv) Calling in planning applications – proposals for change: The Council noted an email from District Councillor Rod Eaton to emphasise his support for continued powers for parish councils to have planning applications taken to committee. The Chairman emphasised that the proposed development at Blenheim Park Green  which had been recommended by the Planning Officer, had been turned down by the Planning Committee.
It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders to enable Cllr. While to give a report.

193/08
Public Participation (3)

(i) Calling in planning applications – proposals for change: Cllr. While explained how procedures had been changed during the past few years to give local councils the right to ask for a planning application to be called in; a right not applicable in other districts. He advised the Council to join together with other local councils who were objecting to the change. At one stage it had been proposed the New Area Board Chair should make the decision to call in applications but this had now been dropped. If local councils failed to retain this right, it would be better for the Area Board jointly to make the decision. In the south of the county, there were large clusters of parishes making up a community area but this was not true of Melksham which only had 5  Unitary members.

Cllr Millard  emphasised  that parish councillors knew an area really well whereas a lot of people on the Planning Committee lived in Warminster and Westbury.
Cllr. While emphasised that under the new Unitary Authority there would be a Planning Committee for each area. In West Wiltshire there was likely to be 13 councillors. Parish councils would still be able to lobby.

The Council re-convened

  194/08       Planning Correspondence cont 

(iv) Calling in planning applications – proposals for change: The Council noted a letter of support for the status quo position from Melksham 1st. Resolved: Cllr. Brindle proposed, seconded by Cllr. Wood that the Council write in support of local councils still retaining the right to have applications called in. This was unanimously agreed.
(v) East of Bowerhill development - Outstanding Issues from Section  106 Agreement: The Clerk circulated a report of the Meeting held at the District Council on 30th September which advised that urgent consultation needed to be done with the Bowerhill community about what facilities they wished to see at the Local Centre. She further advised that this consultation be combined with a survey  re future use of the Sports Field. The Chairman  reported that it had been a useful meeting and WWDC had confirmed that the new Unitary Authority would be legally obliged to pick up any outstanding issues. The Council noted that WWDC would be arranging a meeting with developers towards the end of October and it was agreed not to take any further action until after that meeting.
(vi) Appeal re development at George Ward Secondary School. A detailed reply to Council concerns about how this Appeal was conducted, was received from the Planning Inspectorate. It was agreed to discuss this letter at the next full Council Meeting in December.
195/08
Melksham Climate Friendly Group Presentation: The Chairman welcomed the Group. Kathy Iles explained the Group had been set up in association with the Wiltshire Wildlife Trust to encourage Melksham people to think more about the environment, transport, waste,  food miles etc and make Melksham a fair trade town. Marieke Guy emphasised that they were working with local traders to encourage sale of local produce and cut down on plastic bag usage. Scott explained the Group felt reducing plastic bag usage was one way to make a difference. Melksham had been littered with plastic bags which had been used once and discarded and too over a thousand years to decompose. . They were a pollutant and killed animals and birds. The Group had come up with  the Bag for Life from a design done by Technology students.  It was now being supported by most of the supermarkets. It came from a supplier who had set up after the Tsunami, was made from organic cotton and small enough to fold up and carry in a handbag. The project had been funded by Melksham 1st, Peacocks and local fund-raising. A local Melksham Community Day event had been held for the launch and the public had responded with huge support. As regards energy, there were now alternative sources, such as solar power and wind farms. Everyone  recognised the need to use available energy more efficiently. One initiative was to hire a power monitor to check household weekly usage and make fuel savings. Some electrical goods could be let out on a returnable basis or local libraries could be used as lending centres.

Eddie Watts  explained  the Group’s vision to find a viable alternative method of travel, without using the car. Melksham had a railway station but unfortunately the two trains per day were badly timed. Graham Ellis had run a very successful campaign about the station with a petition and banners on A350.  The Groups’s aim was to raise public awareness of other modes of travel. There were good regular bus services to Chippenham and Trowbridge but in some areas buses only ran once very two hours and  2 companies duplicated the same route within a few minutes of each other.  It seemed WCC had very little if any control in regulating services. The County Council invited tenders and gave subsidies. 

The Chairman emphasised the Parish Council had been trying to improve bus services around Whitley, but the response from bus companies had been poor.  Faresaver had asked for a large subsidy to go there. There were no buses on Sundays In some areas, such as Broughton Gifford, where local post offices were being closed and bus services were limited, people had not choice but to travel by car. He asked if more could be done to encourage use of local facilities. He used the Devizes market because Melksham’s market had disappeared. 

A Group member replied that they had suggested having a local farmers’ market rather than a continental market.  Local markets had disappeared due to lack of support. It would be good to have a local Saturday market, when people were not working. 

The Chairman emphasised that Melksham was becoming a dormitory town, with so local  people travelling out of the town to work.


Cllr. Millard felt the market held in Melksham market place had worked well until it moved to Church Street, where it was out of sight. There was now no gents outfitters or shoe shop in Melksham

The Clerk referred to cycling problems due to lack of cycleways in Melksham Two of her sons had both been knocked off bikes twice and she had been relieved when they had learnt to drive. Spending on cycleways in Wiltshire was minimal. County policy at present was to improve cycleways through towns and leave the rural areas alone. This meant routes into towns from the villages were very poor. She advised joining with groups from other towns to lobby for better cycleways

Cllr. Millard asked about plastic bag re-cycling. He emphasised that the Bowerhill Recycling Centre was very well used,


Scott  replied that a lot of research was going towards recycling plastics. At present  hard plastics were being taken to Brazil.


The Chairman informed some materials had been taken to China where they had been burnt in a furnace, causing health problems for workers and pollution.  The answer was to stop producing plastics in the first place.


Kathy  referred to the slogan “Reduce- re-use- recycle”. W do not need so much stuff!


The Chairman reported that one answer to food miles was to grow your own vegetables. On new developments gardens were so small so allotments were becoming more important. The Council was seeking to earmark more land for parish allotments. Potentially there could be some at the Local Centre

Cllr. Millard advised Brussels sprouts and roses grew exceptionally well on Clay

The Chairman asked if the Group got involved with tree-planting. Too many trees were being chopped down. 

Eddy Watts’s emphasised trees were excellent because they took carbon out of the atmosphere and put oxygen in. However schemes to take down trees and plant bio-fuels instead were helping to destroy the planet.


In summary, members of the Group emphasised that there were two approaches to problems; via technology and by everyone doing something to help. They were pro-active in encouraging residents to get involved. And their meetings were held every  1st Wednesday in the month at Spencer’s Sports Club.


The Climate Friendly Group and Cllr. While then left the Meeting
196/08
Pavilion Club – recent vandalism: The Chairman proposed the Council go into committee to enable him to give a confidential report, in accordance with Standing Order 62 © Preparation for legal proceedings. He then gave a report and answered questions. The Clerk advised on a point of order that the Agenda needed to specify this item would be held in committee.

Resolved: 1. The Council write to the Youth Offending Team to express concern that no prosecution was taking place. 2.  Cllr. Sankey agreed to ask the Police at the forthcoming Community Safety Meeting, who had supplied alcohol to the offender(s) 
197/08
Minutes of Council Meeting, 8th September: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman with the following amendments:

Min. 147/08 Public Participation (2) – amend (2) to (3)

Min. 151/08 Public Participation(3) – amend (3) to (4)


Min.162/08 Cheque 6 for MSK – amend 2nd date to 31/12/08

198/08
Arising from Min. 146/08 – 148/08  Youth facilities/ bench, Whitley: The Clerk informed that she had spoken with Cllr Chives who had advised that , as there had been another change of manager at The Pear Tree , it would be better for the Council to approach the Brewery Head Office re the adjacent land. She had also written to Bob Nicholas re a possible sale of a field at the Golf Course, Whitley.  The Council noted a reply from Melksham 1st re the survey complaint which strongly refuted any suggestion that the survey had not been carried out properly.

The Council was asked to do a press item re the bench.  Following discussion it was agreed to await the outcome of replies re land at Whitley before doing a press report.
199/08
Arising from Min. 150/08 Future Community Partnership: The Council reviewed a draft Code of Conduct for Working Together, received from WWDC. For Point 8 – Communication  it was agreed to respond to point out that on occasions the Council was unable to give a full response within two weeks due to meeting cycles but would undertake to acknowledge any correspondence received within the two weeks.
200/08
Arising from Min. 150/08 Melksham 1st Sports Facilities Group: The Council noted the Minutes of the last Meeting held 2nd September when no member of the Town Council or Parish Council had been able to attend. Cllr. Wood reported he would be attending the next meeting. The Chairman  expressed concern that the County Council still assumed all the new facilities, including the new swimming pool and replacement for the Christie Miller Centre would be at the Woolmore Farm site, even though the DPD Inspector had emphasised these facilities could not be included in the DPD because not enough public consultation had been done. Cllr. Millard emphasised that as the County Council owned the land, new facilities could be provided here more cheaply. Cllr. Baines reported that at the DPD, there were differing reports about how much land was available for community facilities. A large part of the Woolmore Farm site could not be used for formal pitches. 
201/08
Arising from Min. 156/08 New picnic bench at Beanacre Play Area: Cllr. Holmes  reported that there was £342.83 in the Beanacre Matters Play Area fund which could be used towards the new bench. The Council considered the best design of bench to purchase for disabled persons. It was noted that the standard picnic bench design  was £350 + VAT. Following discussion it was agreed to contact the supplier to request  a modified version of the standard picnic bench design, with top planks  extended so that  wheelchair users could use it.

Resolved: The Council find out from the  supplier whether the standard  picnic bench  could be modified for a small extra cost. 

202/08
Arising from Min. 157/08 Hampton Park roundabout planting scheme:  Reply from WCC to enclose details of suitable planters and to  inform the Parish Council would need to make a licence application  under Section 96 of the Highways Act 1980 to be able to place the planters and maintain them.


Resolved:  The Council reserve £500 for this project and that a suitable  draft scheme be drawn up  using some three tier planters if possible, within this budgeted amount.

203/08
Arising from Min. 157/08 ROSPA & Caretaker’s  Play Equipment Reports: The Clerk reported that Terry Cole had taken over full inspection of the Play Areas from Barry Mylchreest. An annual inspection was also done by ROSPA.  It was agreed to ask Terry to go through the ROSPA Reports and draw up a priority list for work needing to be done.  Cllr. Millard  asked about the warranty for the new surfacing  It was further agreed to reserve a sum for  future Play Area Safety Surfacing improvements. 

Resolved: The Clerk research the length of warranty for the recent new surfacing and an amount be reserved in the budget for 2009/10 for future surfacing improvements.

204/08
Arising from Min. 162/08(iv) Accounts for payment – Grant for Berryfield Homework Club: Cllr. Petty questioned why the grant for £200 had been paid to Berryfield Village Hall for the homework club and not to Melksham 1st.  The Clerk informed that WCC Library who organised supervision on the Club had advised the cheque be paid to the Village Hall. It had always been Council policy to pay cheques direct to beneficiaries and not to a third party to pass on. A grant application form and set of accounts was needed for this payment for Audit purposes. Cllr. Petty reported this matter would be discussed at a forthcoming meeting on Wednesday. Cllr. Wood agreed to attend. 
205/08
Minutes, Unitary Council Informal Meeting 6th October: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be  formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman, with the following amendment:


Min. 181/08 3 Line 8 Delete “parking” (eighth word) 
206/08
   Finance: Receipts: The Council noted the following receipt: 

   287   Melksham 1st - Rent for Crown Chambers, 2nd Qtr (Jul- Sept 08)   £    637.50


Accounts: Resolved: The following accounts be checked and approved for payment:  

   3219 Condor Office Solutions: Photocopier Canon IR2870 £1987.60 + VAT £2,335.43

   3220
 Melksham 1st: 2nd of 2 instalments of core funding 2008/09

     £1,875.00

   3221
 Mazars: External audit work for year ended 31st Mar 08 £550 + VAT   £   646.25

   3222
 West Wiltshire District Council: 2nd of 2 instalments of Rates 
    £   643.19

3223  RM Software: IT Support, maintenance and new hub, mouse,

keyboard,  adaptor, network cable £160 + VAT


    £   188.00

3224  Playsafety Ltd: Annual inspection of Play Areas at The Beeches and 

 Beanacre  £129 + VAT






    £   151.58

   3225
Townsend Design & Print: 1000 x Letterhead paper £126 + VAT
    £   148.05

   3226  Wilts & Berks Canal Trust: Re-issue of Grant Aid cheque cancelled

 as initial cheque lost due to changes of staff at NWDC

    £   100.00

   3227
  Post Office Ltd: Postage stamps




    £   100.00

   3228  BT Payments: Telephone 01225 705700 Call charges & Line rental


1/10/08 – 31/12/08 £83.63 + VAT




    £     97.47

   3229
Commercial: Photocopying (27/06/08-29/09/08)  £70.91 + VAT
    £     83.32

   3230
Connect (Shaw & Whitley newsletter):  ½ page advert for 6 issues
    £     60.00

   3231 
Countrywide Farmers: Maintenance materials £33.21 + VAT
     £     34.44

3232     Mary Jarvis (Oct salary incl Tax Refund) + Expenses 


(lever arch files)
 £11.50 + VAT




    
   3233 
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest (Oct salary incl Tax Refund) + Overtime     
   3234    Mr Terry Cole (Sept hours) + £25 Travel allowance + £50.40 mileage  



+ Statutory Holiday pay (26th Aug)




    
   3235
Mrs Teresa Strange (Oct salary) + Overtime + Expenses £2.40 + VAT  
   3236
  Mrs Gill Butler (Casual hours 15/08/08-09/10/08) 


    
   3237 
Mrs Elaine Cranton (Sept office cleaning) 



    
   3238   
Inland Revenue: Tax/NI Jarvis/Mylchreest/Cole (Employer/ee)
    £   505.37

   3239   WCC Superannuation: Jarvis/Strange (Employer/ee)


    £   523.09

   3240    Cancelled cheque wrong amount
   3241   Land Registry  - statutory declaration request                                         £   10. 00

(iii) Council Budget 2009/10:  The Clerk  reported that work had begun on the Council Budget for 2009/10 and asked if members would let her know as soon as possible of any items they wished to see included.

(iv)  Office Accommodation – fire safety and disability measures: The Chairman reported that both the external fire gate and  new fire escape was now installed so the Council could now proceed with plans to install the stair lift and disabled toilet facilities. Cllr Millard emphasised the Council needed to get a Certificate of Fire Safety Compliance. The Council reviewed quotations for the new stair lift.  It was agreed to purchase a lift with a re-conditioned seat and to have the stair lift running on the outside of the staircase. Cllr. Sankey  objected to the Council installing a stairlift as he felt the public did not require access to the office building in order to gain access to council services. The Chairman emphasised the Council needed the  stairlift installed  to make the building fully accessible so that   Council meetings could be held there again.   Cllr. Sankey felt  that the Council had the option of meeting at other venues free of charge. It was noted that MSK also required the Council to install a new external large door at the bottom of the stairs. The Council would need to budget for this item. Cllr. Brindle proposed the Council seek advice from the Fire Officer on the type of door required.  The Clerk reported that the Caretaker would be able to do most of the work to alter the toilet except for moving the storage heater which would need to be done by a qualified electrician. 
         Resolved: 1. The Council accept the quotation from J.K. Mobility in the sum of £5,390 + VAT.   (Cllr. Sankey voted against this motion).  2. The Council ask MSK Ltd for a copy of their Fire Safety Certificate. 3. The Council check with the Fire Officer what type of door was required at the bottom of the stairs.

207/08
New seat, Hornchurch Road Play Area: Cllr. Wood declared an interest in this item as the Play Area was near his daughter-in-law’s property. He reported that residents were requesting another seat. The Council noted that developers were currently finishing off the Play Area.

Resolved: The Council write to the District Council to request that developers be asked to install another seat in the Play Area
208/08
Freedom of Information Act – new Model Publication Scheme: Resolved: Cllr. Brindle proposed the Council formally adopt the new Model Publication Scheme. This was unanimously agreed. 
  209/08     Quality Council – Statement of Training Intent and Citizenship Involvement: The Clerk  thanked member who had replied to indicate Training Needs. She reported the Council also needed to demonstrate their involvement in citizenship and democracy and members’ ideas and help with this would be very much appreciated.

210/08    General Correspondence for action
(i) WALC County Newsletters Sept & Oct 2008 with enclosures. The September newsletter was noted. (The October newsletter had been withdrawn by WALC  and no further issue yet received.)

(ii) Remembrance Day Service 9th November: Invitation received from Melksham Town Council. The following persons agreed  to attend, to represent the Council. Cllr. And Mrs Mills; Cllr. Baines; Cllr. Brindle, Cllr. Pat Nicol; Mrs and Mr Mylchreest and The Clerk. 

(iii) BT Adopt a Kiosk Scheme: This was noted.

(iv) WCC Rights of Way Improvement Plan: Cllr. Baines reported that parish councils were again being asked to come up with a list of priority rights of way, although this had already been done. 

Resolved: The Council reply to protest that it was a waste of time for local councils to be expected to produce a list of priority rights of way each time there was a review of the Plan.

(v) Wiltshire Health Involvement Network: A Council representative was required for the Network. Cllr. Bean agreed to read the papers and consider this matter.

(vi) Parish Forum invitation 26th November: The Chairman  and Vice-Chairman  agreed to attend the  last Forum event to be held at WWDC offices at 6.30 p.m.
(vii) Westlands Lane Drainage: A letter of concern had been received from a resident re piping in of a ditch. The Clerk reported that the builder concerned had obtained permission from the Environment Agency to pipe the ditch and the pipes were very large (600mm). Cllr. Holmes reported that potential problems could occur because along other stretched of the ditch much smaller pipes had been used so water could overflow between properties. 
            Resolved: The Council take up this matter with the Environment Agency

(viii)    Christmas Dinner: The Council reviewed venues for the Christmas Dinner for 2008. Following discussion it was agreed to hold the dinner at Beechfield House again. (The cost per head of £25 to be paid by persons who attended) 
211/08       General Correspondence for information:  The Council noted the following   correspondence items 
a) Wilts Fire and Rescue Service Annual Plan 2008 and Customer Charter

b) RAF Melksham Visit – letter of thanks from Chairman Derek Lord

c) Town and Parish Standards Newsletter – Sept 08

d) Melksham Area Seminar 14th October – report

e) Sustainable Energy Letter re microgeneration & energy bill
f) Making  Byelaws – DCLG Consultation paper

Meeting closed 10.05 p.m.
Chairman, 8th December 2008
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